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outgoing President’s Message
Dear BCARF members,
 
The 2018-19 academic year was most 
notable for BCARF’s move more than 
two miles from St. Clement’s Hall, at 
the far northeastern corner of BC’s 
Brighton Campus, to 300 Hammond 
Pond Parkway, BC’s new property 
southwest of the Chestnut Hill Cam-
pus.  Our office relocated there in Sep-

tember, and by the end of the fall term we were holding all of our 
lunch meetings there as well.  The move was not without difficul-
ties, as the long-term process of converting the former Temple 
Mishkan Tefila into University administrative and function space 
was only just beginning last fall.  It was a challenge to get A/V 
equipment, to say nothing of food, for our lunch meetings; but 
the ample parking, after all the problems we had experienced on 
the Brighton Campus in recent years, made the move worthwhile.  
Aside from the logistical difficulties, I think those attending would 
agree that we had an interesting and highly enjoyable series of 
program meetings and seminars over the course of the year.  The 
full list appears later in this newsletter.

Along with our move to new quarters the year 2018-19 also saw 
the complete redesign of the BCARF website.  The new edition 
contains all the information from the old site, but it is presented in 
a more visually stimulating and attractive fashion resembling that 
of other University sites and conforming to what administrators 
nowadays think of as “the BC brand.”  We hope that it also makes 
what you need to know easier to find.  The Association owes a 
great debt to Peter Olivieri, our web manager, for all the work he 
did to design and create the new website.

As I complete my two-year term as President I want to thank 
you all for your patience during some challenging moments.  
The staff of the Center for Centers, notably Jackie Delgado and 
Gaurie Pandey, was very helpful, as was their boss Peter Marino.  

Vice President Kelli Armstrong and her Space Planning team, par-
ticularly Christiana Linera, Marise Fallon, and Kelli’s indomitable 
executive assistant Elaine Testa, secured us new space for our ac-
tivities, first at St. Clement’s and then at 300 HPP.  I personally 
would never have survived the move to 300 HPP this year with-
out the assistance of Al Travaglini of Facilities Services.  None of 
BCARF’s activities could take place without the support of Vice 
Provost for Faculties Billy Soo.  

I especially want to thank the members of the Executive Commit-
tee, including my predecessor Dennis Taylor, who is leaving the 
committee after eight years of distinguished service, and Loretta 
Higgins who is retiring at the end of her term as Member at Large 
during which she chaired our Banquet Committee for two very 
successful years.  Judith Wilt once again did an extraordinary job 
of orchestrating our monthly program meetings on top of her 
duties as BCARF Secretary, and David Northrup planned a fine 
schedule of monthly seminars which made my life much easier 
when I had to take over as seminar coordinator in December.  Fa-
ther Joe Duffy, S.J., prepared another annual update for his ex-
tremely useful Guide for Faculty Retirement.  Member at Large Den-
nis Sardella contributed his valuable counsel as well as the superb 
photography skills of his wife Marjorie.  Not least, I want to thank 
Alec Peck for agreeing to take over as President so that I could take 
another stab at retirement.  I have promised Alec that the job will 
be much easier than I made it look.  I will continue to serve on the 
Executive Committee during Alec’s term, editing this edition of 
the newsletter and chairing next year’s Banquet Committee; but I 
am hoping that I will now be able to reward my wife Pam for her 
patience and fortitude during the last two years by taking more 
time for travel and relaxation.

Sincerely,

Paul Spagnoli
BCARF President 2017-2019

AROHE Meeting
The Association of Retirement Organizations in Higher Education (AROHE) held its bien-
nial meeting in October 2018 at Emory University in Atlanta, Georgia.  Jean Mooney, Jean 
O’Neil, and Judith Wilt represented BCARF. The two Jeans appear in the photo with the 
Emory University Mascot.

Keynotes and break-out sessions addressed individual preparation for retirement in an era of 
good health and longevity.  This focus was balanced by discussion of successes and challeng-
es in establishing and maintaining retirement organizations. Jean Mooney and Judith Wilt 
presented a survey of the growth of BCARF and the potential for sharing faculty focused ac-
tivities with both administrative and staff centered associations in development. Jean O’Neil 
led the exhibition of BCARF newsletters and the BC Guide for Faculty Retirement.  BCARF’s 
representatives were also able to hold a breakfast meeting with Jesuit university representa-
tives from Georgetown, Loyola of Chicago, Loyola Marymount, and Santa Clara, resulting in 
continuing communication.
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where in this issue. 

John Paris, S.J.,  Theology
I was a visiting professor of pediatrics at Stanford Medical School 
from January to April. Then went as a visiting scholar to Campion 
Hall, Oxford, where I spent most of the time writing.  Then to the 
BC summer theology program in Rome where I gave a couple of 
talks on “Art and Religion.”  Now in Paris for the Cambridge Uni-
versity Press’ International Bioethics Retreat and a talk on why 
"The Doctor Always Knows Best" is not a good basis for bioethi-
cal analysis. Back to BC on July 9th and then will spend the next 
spring semester as the Donald MacLean Chair in the department 
of political science at St. Joseph’s University in Philadelphia.  It is 
an interesting way to “retire.”  

Alec Peck, Education 
Having been elected president of BCARF, I am looking forward to 
a very interesting next few years as we continue to build the strong 
organization that the Executive Committee and my predecessors 
have built.  In addition, I do lots of pro-bono work.  I spend sev-
eral days each year taking calls from parents of children with dis-
abilities who need support in their efforts to raise their children, 
and I occasionally represent them at IEP meetings with schools. 
After 30 years on the board, I was also given “emeritus” status on 
the Board of the Devereux Advanced Behavioral Health residential 
school in Massachusetts. I also travel to Jamaica each year to study 
the needs of children with severe disabilities who have been aban-
doned by their families and to develop behavior plans for some of 
them at the Mustard Seed orphanages. I then maintain and adjust 
these plans via weekly videoconference calls with the staff. Finally, 
when there’s time, there’s travel with my wife…and golf!

Harold Petersen, Economics
Harold has published a book entitled 56 Years: Two Journeys: 
How a Lutheran Became Ignatian in His Years at Boston College 
and How Boston College Stayed Ignatian as It Grew.  He will lead 
a seminar in the fall on why he felt compelled to write the book 
and how he navigated the process of self-publication.  Harold 
reports that self-publication is much easier that it was years ago.  
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HIGHLIGHTS of 2018–2019

past programs
The monthly lunch, social, business and program meetings were 
once again coordinated by Judith Wilt. Check the calendar in this 
Newsletter for next year’s dates, times, and locations.  An email 
invitation designating speaker and topic precedes each monthly 
meeting.

January 2018 (inadvertently omitted from 2018 Newsletter) 
"Special Needs of Ghetto Citizens": Race, Community Mental 
Health, and Deinstitutionalization in Washington DC, 1963-1987
Martin Summers, History and African and African-Diaspora 
Studies 

September 
Living on the Water: Exploring Art History and the Coastal Environ-
ment through Venice and Boston
Gail Kineke, Earth and Environmental Sciences, and Stephanie 
Leone, Art, Art History, and Film 

October 
Gabelli Presidential Scholars: The Best Program You Never Heard Of
Kathleen Bailey, Political Science, and Students
 
November 
What Happened in the 2018 Elections?
David Hopkins, Political Science

January 
Cancer as a Metabolic Disease: Implications for Novel Therapies
Thomas Seyfried, Biology 

february 
Facing Two Directions: Mayan Women, Genocidal Harm, and 
Transnational Migration
Brinton Lykes, LSOE

march 
Staying Engaged: Research at the Intersections of Aging, Work, and 
Health
Tina Matz-Costa, Social Work

april 
Today’s Campus and Tomorrow’s
Daniel Bourque, Vice President for Facilities Management

May 
Technology at BC: What’s Here Now and What the Future Promises
Mike Bourque, Vice President, Information Technology Services
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research seminar presenters

Dennis Taylor, Cathy Schneider, Alec Peck, William Torbert

Jean Mooney

Dennis Sardella and Bob Daly

bcarf research seminar
The research seminars are open to retired BC faculty interested in 
sharing professional research or intellectual interests with invited 
speakers.  The meetings include lunch.  Invitations are posted via 
email prior to each meeting.  Check the calendar in this Newsletter 
for upcoming dates. In 2018-2019 the list of seminars included:   

September 
From Catacombs to Cathedrals: The Historical Development of 
Places of Worship 
Dennis Sardella, Chemistry

October 
Shakespeare, Sex, and Religion: A Short History of Idolatry 
Dennis Taylor, English
 
November 
The Genome Revolution: 
How DNA Sequencing Is Changing Our View of the Biological 
World 
Clare O’Connor, Biology

december 
Insulting God and Smearing Your Neighbor: Blasphemy and Speech 
Codes in Medieval Spain  
Dwayne Eugène Carpenter, Romance Languages and Literatures  

february 
University-Community Partnerships: Working Together for the 
Common Good 
Jean Mooney, Education  

march 
Roger! The Renegade Robot, A Graphic Novel
Vera Lee, Romance Languages and Literatures

april
Marmee & Me: 
Numbskull’s Living Inquiry and the Unfinished Struggle of Personal, 
Social, and Scientific Development: An Autobiography 
William Torbert, Management

May 
America after Trump
Alan Wolfe, Political Science and the Boisi Center for Religion 
and American Public Life
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Alan Wolf

Alan Lawson and William Torbert Clare O'Connor and Dwayne Carpenter

Clare O'Connor Alan Lawson, Ben Brinbaum, and Charles Smith

research seminars 2018-19

Judith Wilt and Jean O'Neil
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Welcome to the following faculty who now join us in retirement 
as of Spring 2019:

Alexis Anderson, Law

Jennifer Baglivo, Mathematics

Oliva Blanchette, Philosophy

Shawn Copeland, Theology

James Flagg, Romance Languages and Literatures

Anderson Franklin, Education

Penny Hauser-Cram, Education

Richard Keeley, Management

T. Ross Kelly, Chemistry

Marvin Kraus, Economics

Robin Lydenberg, English

Patrick Maney, History

Ruth McRoy, Social Work

Junona Moroianu, Biology

William H. Petri, Biology

Michael Rush, Finance

Judith Shindul-Rothschild, Nursing

Robert Signorile, Computer Science

Joseph Tecce, Psychology

John Williamson, Sociology

Severyn T. Bruyn, Sociology

Mary D. Griffin, Education

Demetrius Latridis, Social Work

Rena Lamparska, Romance Languages and Literatures

Joseph Longo, English

Vincent M. O’Reilly, CSOM

Ernest Siciliano, Romance Languages and Literatures

Charles Smith, Education

Francis Soo, Philosophy

Donald J. White, Economics

Leon Williams, GSSSW 

Individual obituaries can be found in the “Remembering 

Our Colleagues” section of the Association website. BCARF 
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executive committee: 2018-2019

President: Paul Spagnoli, history

Vice-President: Alec Peck, Education

scholars

Secretary: Judith Wilt, English

Treasurer: David Northrup, History 
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need computer help?
The Faculty Micro Resource Center (FMRC), 617-552-4349, is 
at your service in the Center for Teaching Excellence (CTE) on 
the second floor of O’Neill Library.   250H, x2-4349, and with a 
Projects Lab in Carney Hall.  Its moderators are M.J. Connolly 
Slavic/Eastern Languages, cnnmj@bc.edu, 617-552-3912, and
Kit Baum, Economics, baum@bc.edu, 617-552-3673

Contact the Moderators by email at any time for assistance. The 
facility in O’Neill 250H is available on a walk-in basis anytime 
when the Center for Teaching Excellence (CTE) is open, and the 
Moderators can arrange for your 24/7 access to the Projects Lab 
in Carney (3D printing, legacy equipment, etc).  

You may also contact the BC Computer Help Center at
617-552-4357 [HELP] or www.bc.edu/help.

volunteer opportunities
There are many ways in which retired faculty can volunteer 
both at Boston College and in the surrounding community. 
Listed below are a few of these opportunities.

If you have suggestions for other ways in which retired fac-
ulty might contribute their knowledge, expertise, and service, 
please contact BCARF. To get involved with any of the activi-
ties listed below, contact the person listed.

COMMENCEMENT
Contact the  Commencement  Office  at  commencement@
bc.edu indicating your interest in volunteering and the pre-
ferred assignment. There are orientation meetings shortly 
before commencement. 

IGNATIAN VOLUNTEER CORPS
New England Ignatian volunteers are mature men and wom-
en, open to participating in year-long spiritual development 
program, which includes service to the community. Volun-
teers commit to the equivalent of two days per week of ser-
vice, over a ten month period; meet monthly with a spiritual 
director; participate in two days of reflection, one overnight 
retreat, and monthly meetings of the volunteers. At these 
meetings, volunteers share their reflections and service ex-
periences.  For information, contact Dave Hinchen, IVC 
Regional Director, 31 Fairview Street, Roslindale, MA 02131, 
617-327-2292,  dhinchen@ivcusa.org, www.ivcusa.org.

CONVERSATIONAL PARTNERS WITH  
INTERNATIONAL GRADUATE STUDENTS
Many opportunities exist to host or mentor an international 
student. For more information, contact Rosemary Krawczyk  
(rmk1105@yahoo.com). Anyone willing to be a holiday host 
should contact Adrienne Nussbaum at 617-552-8005.

teaching in retirement:  
capstone courses 
Several retired faculty have mentioned Capstone courses in 
their “news.”

Do what you loved: teach. The Capstone Program flour-
ishes thanks to some INSPIRED RETIRED faculty like Ra-
chel Spector, John Dacey, Bob Capalbo, Deborah Levenson-
Estrada, John McDargh. Or ask Harold Petersen or Dennis 
Taylor about it. Heck – John Donovan (who recently turned 
101) taught well into his 80s! The salary for teaching a Cap-
stone course is similar to that for teaching a part-time course. 
Teach material you love to help seniors only to look backward 
and forward. They reflect on choices they made to shape their 
educations. They ponder future long-term commitments in 
career, relationships, citizenship, and spirituality (i.e., over-
all meaningfulness). Take any approach as long as it covers 
those categories and requires substantial reading and written 
work.  

Contact Capstone Director Jim Weiss at james.weiss@bc.edu.

Locations and parking
With the exception of the two McMullen Museum tours and 
the end of year banquet, all Association activities in 2019-20 
will take place at 300 Hammond Pond Parkway in Chestnut 
Hill.  Monthly program meetings and seminars will take place 
in room 100 on the ground floor, just to the right of the main 
entrance.  Book Club and Executive Committee meetings are 
held in the Association’s office just to the left of the entrance, 
opposite the meeting room.  Ample free parking should be 
available in the large parking lot to the left of the building.  No 
BC parking permits are required.
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BCARF EVENT CALENDAR FOR 2019-2020

SEPTE


